
From the Provincial 
Dear friends in the Lord,
We just had the joint meeting of Superiors and 
Ministry Coordinators of the Province. Its positive 
vibrations are quite afresh in my mind. The sharing 
of the ministry commissions revealed the diverse 
of activities that our men are engaged in, often 
unnoticed and unrecognized. My recent visit to 
all our communities gave me a glimpse of these 
activities, but the sharing made me aware of the 
deeper issues involved. We may have a long way to 
go in responding creatively to the challenges ahead.
One major theme that the group took up was the 
“policy on the protection of minors and vulnerable 
adults”. We have been working on this theme for 
long, and it is time that give final shape to it. The 
proposal to organize zonal meetings of Jesuits for 
further clarifying related issues and articulating 
concrete procedures was accepted by all. I intend to 
send a circular on it soon.  
The UAPs are primarily calling us to BE rather than 
to perform certain tasks. It is a challenging ideal for 
us. An ideal is not an ideal if it is easily reached, says 
Gandiji whom we remember on 2nd of October. 

E P Mathew

PROVINCIAL’S PROGRAMME
OCTOBER
7 -10	 : Visitation, St Joseph's, Kozhikode
11-12	 : Seminar on Kappen’s Contributions, Ernakulam
19	 : Province Consult
21-31	 : JCSA Meeting, Ranchi

VOL.   LIX NO. 10   OCTOBER  2019    CHRIST HALL    KOZHIKODE 

APPOINTMENT BY FR GENERAL
Fr Durai Fernand : Provincial of Gujarat Province

APPOINTMENTS & TRANSFERS BY FR PROVINCIAL
Fr John FJ Manipadam: St Michael’s, Kannur 
Fr Reji Kunnatheth: Construction in-charge, 
Administrator AICUF Centre, Thiruvananthapuam
Fr Rajesh Punchathalackal: Asst. Director Samskriti 
& Coordinator Samskriti Sahajeevanam, Pattuvam
Fr Thomas Kuravanveliyel: Acting Superior Christ 
Hall, Director SRC, Kozhikode  

FOR YOUR INFORMATION

THREE JESUIT CARDINALS
After the Angelus on Sunday, September 1, Pope 
Francis announced the names of 13 new cardinals 
who will be created during a consistory on October 
5. Among them are three Jesuits:
Most Reverend Sigitas Tamkevičius, Archbishop 
Emeritus of Kaunas (Lithuania).
Most Reverend Jean-Claude Hollerich, 
Archbishop of Luxembourg (he is from the Province 
of Japan since he was a missionary in Japan before 
being appointed Archbishop of Luxembourg).
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the forenoon of 29th September at St Joseph’s Junior 
School. It was hosted jointly by the alumni of St Joseph’s 
Junior School and the Higher Secondary School. Fr Jose 
Mathew, our alumni Co-coordinator, had to shuttle 
between Edathua and Kozhikode to make the necessary 
arrangements for this programme. More than sixty 
delegates from the various educational institutions of 
South India attended this function. The officials of the 
local alumni units left no stone unturned to make it a 
grand success. True to the spirit of any Jesuit alumni – to 
give and not to count the cost - they were very generous 
in spending their precious time, energy and money for 
the success of this meeting.  Fr P. T. Mathew, our Socius, 
representing our provincial, exhorted the delegates to 
imbibe the core Jesuit values and be men and women 
for others. The chief guest of this programme was  
Dr Devendra Singh (Ranchi), the president of JAAI. His 
presence and address was a synergizing and energizing 
experience for the participants. The programme came 
to an end with the group photo and a sumptuous lunch. 

Master Akhil S. (Std X) of our Junior school was a player 
on the CISCE foot ball team that won the national title.  

Joseph Edassery

SARVODAYA, EACHOME
CONGRATULATIONS
Creating a Better World through  the Scouts and 
Guides - Fr Wilson Puthussery SJ was awarded 
with   the Parchment and Beads of Himalaya Wood 

Fr Michael Czerny, of the Province of Canada, 
currently Under-Secretary of the Migrants Section 
of the Dicastery for the service of integral human 
development.

AWARD
Fr Joseph Puliparambil has been given an award, 
'“Rev. A. Lobban Indigenous Literature Award”, for 
his book, 'The Spell of the Occult’. The book was 
published in 2018-2019 as the first book under 
ISPCK and JDV  collaboration. Congratulations,  
Fr Joe! 

NEW E-MAIL ID:
Fr Devasia Kuzhuppil – devasiasj62@gmail.com

FROM OUR INSTITUTIONS
CHRIST HALL, KOZHIKODE
Christ Hall has got a new Superior on 16th September. 
During the community Eucharist, Fr Reji Kunnatheth, 
the outgoing Superior, handed over the baton to  
Fr K. J. Thomas, the new Superior. The community 
thanked Fr Reji for his services and bid him farewell on 
28th September. Fr Reji left for his new assignment in 
the capital city on 30th. Fr M. K. George left for Rome, 
his new ‘Holy Land’, on 1st of September. Onasadya 
with our co-workers was the highlight of the Onam 
celebration in Christ Hall. The many meetings in Christ 
Hall included the Golden Jubilee celebrations of JESA, 
the Formation Commission meeting and the annual two-
day meeting of Superiors, CCA members and Consultors.  
Frs Varghese Anikuzhy and E. J. Thomas guided 
retreats for two groups of sisters during the month.  
Fr John FJ Manipadam has returned to the Province 
after his service in Sri Lanka. During his brief stay in 
Christ Hall he found his left knee infected with cellulitis, 
probably because of too much Uric Acid in his system. 
After a few days ‘rest’ in Nirmala hospital, he left 
for Kannur to join St Michael’s community. Br John 
Molekunnel is growing weak these days and Fr Thomas 
Anthraper has been admitted to Nirmala hospital since 
25th. We celebrated the birthdays of Frs O. P. Mathew 
and Cyriac Kulirani. Mr. Thomas, who has rendered 
commendable service to our seniors in Christ Hall for 
many years, left for good because of health reasons.

Jomon C M

ST JOSEPH’S, KOZHIKODE
The Executive Meeting of JAAK and the bi-annual 
meeting of JAAI – South Zone Council was held on 
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Badge by the State Council of the Bharat Scouts and 
Guides   at Thiruvanathapuram on 26th September for 
successfully completing the Wood Badge Leadership 
Course for Scout Masters from the National Training 
Centre, Pachmarhi (M.P). By getting the Beads, he has 
become one of the many members of the Brotherhood 
of Wood Badge Holders in the country. Attending the 
Training of Trainers course conducted by the National 
Commissioner was a great pathway for him. 

Biju Kunnappillil

LOYOLA, ALUVA
We had Onam celebration thrice at Loyola! The 
community-level celebrations were on Thiru Onam day 
itself with all the traditional ingredients - “Onapookalam”, 
Special Mass, Onakkalikal and a grand Onasadhya!  
Fr Binoy Pichalakkatt was the main celebrant of Mass. 
The delicious “sadhya” with 18 items was prepared by 
our cook, Mr. Kunjumon and family. The presence of the 
Lumen community & Fr  Sheise’s mother added to our 
joy. The Community-level celebrations ended with the 
“Novices’ Day Out”. Loyola was the venue for two more 
Onam celebrations: by the local Residents’ Association 
& by the residents of “Loyola Colony”. We lent our active 
support to these celebrations too. 

On 18th, Loyola was privileged to host the first Zonal 
gathering of Ours during this academic year. We 
celebrated the 79th birthday of our beloved “Jackachan” 
(Fr Jacob Madukakuzhy) on the same day. For us 
novices this gathering was a great experience. We 
were truly inspired by the simplicity & warmth of our 
senior Fathers. We experienced the warmth of Jesuit 
companionship again when the Juniors Vidyaniketan, 
Thiruvananthapuram spent a night with us on 24th. 
We had a three-day course on the History of the Society 
by Fr Sunny Jose. It helped us to open our eyes to the 
richness of the Jesuit history. 

Tomson Tom 

SAMEEKSHA, ATMAMITRA AND JEEVIKA, 
KALADY
Fr Henry Pattarumadathil was with us in August, 
and he was a gracious presence in the community. The 
Chengal Residents Association organized a celebration 
with the local people on the eve of Onam on Sameeksha 
Campus. Fr Sebastian Painadath presented a paper 
at Dharmasameeksha on the Christian perspective 
on Ecology. He also attended the Consultation of  
Fr General on Inter-religious Dialogue in Rome. The 
final year students of Jnanasameeksha (Kalady) had 

their integration seminar on 17th. Thirty-one Juniors 
and three Jesuit staff members came over to Sameeksha 
as part of their cultural tour. Frs Sebastian Painadath 
and Toby Joseph shared with them on their respective 
ministries. Fr Xavier Tharamel gave a talk each to the 
lay-theology group at Kanjoor and Kottapuram. He led 
a recollection for the Novices of Venerini Congregation, 
Cheruvanoor, Kozhikode. Jeevika, in association with 
the CMC Migrant Workers Movement, organized Onam 
celebrations for migrant workers at Sameeksha. Eighty-
five migrant workers turned up for the celebrations. 
Atmamitra under the leadership of Fr Toby has reached 
out to the teachers at St Francis Central School, 
Kozhinjampara and to the Catholic Principals of Delhi 
at FISP, Mussoorie. Kiran, our volunteer, left Atmamitra 
as he got a job in Dubai. Atmamitra has started getting 
invitations from Jesuits in Madurai and Karnataka for 
sessions in their programme centres.

Toby 
AKJM JESUIT HOUSE, KANJIRAPPALLY
Onam and Teacher’s day were celebrated together in 
the School, and the speciality this year was sharing of 
'pothichoru'. Students brought 'pothichoru' and shared 
it with other students as a sign of solidarity. Bishop 
Mar Jose Pulickal, the auxiliary bishop of Kanjirapally, 
gave a timely message and joined in the sharing of  
'pothichoru'.  He also released the book 'Kisalayam' 
written by Mr. K.P. Achuthan, our senior staff member. 
Our students honoured the teachers on Teacher's 
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Day. Fr Stephen, the manager, gave a message on the 
occasion and distributed gift to all teachers.  Another 
mega event of AKJM was the All Kerala Open Table 
Tennis Tournament conducted by the Former Students’ 
Association of AKJM under the able guidance of  
Fr Antu Xavier. Around 200 students participated.  
Fr Varkeychan conducted a one day Leadership camp 
for selected students of the High School.
Fr Stephen participated in the Diocesan Pastoral 
Council Meeting. 35 Jesus Youth leaders had a one-
day meeting at Samanvaya. Fr K C. Thomas hit 
the press by his vegetable garden; write-ups with 
photographs appeared in different newspapers and in 
the social media. Fr Augustine Peedikamalayil left for  
Sri Lanka to do his tertianship. Fr George Sebastian 
has come back after a hectic schedule in Canada and 
USA. He delivered a series of media lectures at the 
State University of Georgia and held conferences for 
doctoral students. In Canada he animated a series of 
retreats based on movies and films. Fr Tom Panikulam 
directed two retreats in Samanvaya.  The community 
members participated in ‘Akkarappalli thirunal’ joining 
in Eucharistic celebrations and hearing confessions. 

Stephen Chundanthadam
LIPI, KOCHI
1. LIPI, the Nodal Platform for peace and Reconciliation 
of the Assistancy, organized an Assistancy level peace 
consultation meeting at ISI-Delhi on 3-4 September 
2019. Fifteen delegates from various zones including 
POSA attended the meeting. Promotion of peace across 
South Asia was the major thrust and deliberations were 
made on the following:

	 Peace studies in our colleges and universities
	 Setting up dialogue platforms for peace
	 Peace clubs in schools and colleges. 

2. MOU with XLRI is approved and we are yet to sign the 
document.  The Parties (LIPI and XLRI) intend to: 
a.	 Offer collaboration in peace studies programmes of 

both institutions as proposed below:
i.	 Certificate Programmes of three to six months 

duration.

ii.	 Short term Management Development Program 
(MDP) 

iii.	One year Diploma program in Peace Studies

b.	 Certificates
i.	 Certificate of these programs will be issued jointly 

carrying the emblems of both parties signed by 
the respective Directors, Course Coordinators 

and Principal Advisors, if any.

c.	 Faculty Exchange
i.	 Faculty exchange with the aim of sharing and 

strengthening the academic knowledge and 
experience of both Parties.

ii.	 Course materials will be prepared jointly and/or 
in consultation with both parties. 

3. A three-month long Certificate program in Peace 
studies, the first collaborative project between LIPI and 
XLRI, starts on 26 October 2019. It is ensured that the 
course module and assignments are aligned with the 
UAP concerns.

Binoy Jacob

LOYOLA, SREEKARIYAM
As part of our response to the Universal Apostolic 
Preferences, we installed a new biogas plant and 
three separate tanks for segregation of waste.  Our 
Cheruvaikal Parish celebrated the feast of Our Lady of 
Vailankanni. The small size of the parish did not reduce 
the enthusiasm of the celebration under the leadership 
of Fr Jose Kadankavil. 15 students from Loyola School 
participated in five ICSE/ISC Sports/Games events, 
viz, Athletics, Swimming, Chess, Basketball & Table 
Tennis. This year we participated in the National Word 

Championship for the first time and are awaiting the 
final results. We had a passionate involvement of our 
staff and students in a combined celebration of Teachers’ 
Day as well as Onam.  Loyola College celebrated its 
56th Annual Day. Former DGP Mr Jacob Punnoose was 
the Chief Guest. Dr Franscina of the Faculty of Social 
Work and two students of the Department have gone 
to Sweden as part of an exchange programme. Fr Sabu 
attended the Xavier Board Triennial at Guwahati. 

Devassy Paul
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VIDYANIKETAN, TRIVANDRUM
We celebrated Montifest,  the traditional feast of Coastal 
Karnataka,  on September 3rd. Fr Melwin presided 
over the Eucharist that was in Kannada. The food also 
was served in the traditional Karnataka way. Fr Jose 
Thachil was the chief celebrant for the Onam Mass in 
Malayalam. Thanks to Fr Thachil for his able guidance 
and support in making our  Onasadya  a memorable 
one. The Juniors were elated by the variety of Onam 
games. We went to see the Onam pageantry in the city. 

The Assistancy Juniorate Staff Meeting was held in 
Vidyaniketan from 16th to 18th Sept. After finishing the 
first term exams, the Juniors were out for three days as 
a part of our Cultural Tour. Thanks to the communities 
of Loyola, Aluva and Sameeksha, Kalady for their 
warm hospitality. Sebastian of our Province has been 
appointed Beadle of the Juniors. 

Cicil Shaji
SNEHABHAVAN, KOTTAYAM
The General Body meeting held in July decided to invite 
Father Superior of Santhinilayam to be a permanent 
invitee to the Governing Body meetings of Snehabhavan, 
and he will act as Animator/Mentor of Snehabhavan 
activities on an honorary basis. Fr Joseph Pulickal, 
the current Superior of Santhinilayan, thus joined us 
in the meetings of the Governing Body, the Staff of the 
School as well as the Federation of Community Based 
rehabilitation (CBR) programme. He expressed his 
willingness to support Snehabhavan in every way, and 
suggested more professional development/training 
programmes for the teachers. Thank you Fr Pulickal.
The school was closed for over a week due to heavy 
rain. After the holidays, the students were happy and 
eager to come to school as they were getting bored at 
home.  We celebrated Onam on 5th September with our 

Josemon acting as Maveli. The guests of the day were 
Fr Joseph Pulickal SJ and Ms. Thresiakutty, an expert on 
rehabilitation of the mentally challenged. She retired 
from the National Institute of Mentally Handicapped, 
Secunderabad, and she promised to support our 
parents and teachers in the work of rehabilitating our 
students. Parents participated in different games, and 
the students performed Thiruvathirakali and other 
cultural items. The sumptuous Onasadya was sponsored 
by the family of our student Aneesh. Thank you Aneesh 
and family.
During the Onam holidays, the Director along with the 
Co-ordinator of Aymanam Center attended the JESA 
General Body meeting and Seminar at Christ Hall, 
Kozhikode.  
Mr. Joji Mathew, our Executive Officer, lost his wife 
Lillykutty who was sick and bedridden for a long time. 
We express our condolence to Joji and his only daughter 
Liji. Class-wise meetings of parents are going on, and 
this is meant to enable the parents to help their children 
to overcome their disability. 

Ms Lizy

AADI, ATTAPPADI
Fr E.P. Mathew, our Provincial, visited AADI and 
chaired the General Body meeting of AADI.   He met 
the three Jesuits informally and also went up the hill 
to get an idea of the eco-reserve of AADI which we are 
going to develop for students.  A 3-day Cadre Formation 
training was conducted by AADI in collaboration with 
ISI, Bangalore for Lok Manch workers and Adivasi 
youth. Over 30 people attended, and it was found to 
be very useful for the members.  Onam was celebrated 
with a full day programme of competitions and cultural 
events.  About 60 Adivasi children participated and 
enjoyed the programme.  At the 50th year Jubilee 
celebration of JESA at the Province-level at Christ Hall, 
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Calicut, 20 Adivsis from Attappady participated,  and 
the AADI cultural troupe presented an Adivasi dance. 
Fr P.S. Antony took part in the 2-day  celebration of the 
golden jubilee of  the national JESA at Navjivan  Renewal 
Centre, New Delhi .  Fr Saju Bastian SJ (HAZ) left for his 
home Province after spending about three months at 
Attappadi and in Kerala.  We thank him for his company 
and wish him well for his future ecology mission. About 
20 MSW students from St. Joseph’s College, Bangalore 
stayed at AADI for tribal exposure programme.   MSW 
students from Assumption College, Changanassery  had 
their  6-day rural camp at AADI.

                                                                            Mathew Aerthayil

XAVIER TRAINING CENTRE, PACHILAKAD
The Pre-novices have started celebrating English mass 
in the Latin rite. Teachers Day was celebrated on Sep 
5th by honouring all our teachers in the community. The 
monthly recollection for the Pre-novices was guided by 
Fr Dominic Palakeel, and the theme was “the parable 
of the talents”. With this theme we reflected on our first 
three months here. We celebrated Onam with Onam 
sadya and games. Fathers from Sarvodaya Community 
and Sisters from the nearby CMC and FCC convents 
joined us for the Onam celebration. We enjoyed our 
Onam vacation with movies, outing and sports. We 
were blessed by the visits of Frs E P Mathew, Mathew 
Pullatt, Baby Mulluparambil and Dn Sharath.

Francis Paracka
LOYOLA SADAN, MUKUNDARA
Our Onam celebration this year was uniquely 
memorable  and will be remembered by all since every 
Loyolite was served with  Onam Sadya for the first 
time. It had the full support of the School PTA and the 
teaching and non- teaching staff. Students from KG to 
Std III brought vegetables to celebrate Loyola Vegetable 
Day. We participated in the Onam Rally organized by 
Kallikadu Gramapanchayath with the dynamic skills of 
our students.  Earlier, the Sadan Jesuits visited Loyola 
Poovar where Fr K J Thomas and Sch Dijin gave us a 
warm welcome and sumptuous lunch. We celebrated 
the birthday of Fr Kallepally and Br Mathew in the 
company of Jesuits of Sreekaryam community and the 
attached centres/individuals. Amidst the celebration we 
welcomed Fr Sony, the new Director of Poovar Centre., 
and everyone wished a happy maiden experience for 
him.

Manesh J

INIGO SADAN, BENGALURU
The month of September began with the visitation of 
Karnataka provincial which was revitalizing to the 
community. We also had novena for the preparation 
of the Nativity of the Bl. Virgin Mary. As part of our 
Onam celebration in our community, we conducted 
some games and quiz items that added colour to the 
celebration. Fr P T Mathew visited us as he was here 
for a programme. The scholastics’ tour to Mysuru gave 
us an exposure to a new place and helped us to build 
our companionship. Now, we are preparing for our 
semester examinations. We request your prayers. 

Amal

SATYANILAYAM, CHENNAI
The Inter - Philosophate students seminar, QUEST 
1.0, on the topic  ANDROIDZ - newborn of an uncanny  
world was the highlight of the month of September.  
Schs Anjo, Savy, and Rojas presented papers on the 
topic. Sch Sebin was the moderator for the ‘Big Debate’ 
which was broadcast live on the YouTube.  As the 
philosophy department of Loyola College, we bagged 
the first place in the Dr Radhakrishnan Memorial Inter-
College competition organized by Madras Christian 
College on September 5. Sch Deslin and Sch Jaison 
were part of the college team. The Satyanilayam 
community had the Onam celebration on August 30, and 
we joined the Chotanagpur scholastics on September 
20 to celebrate Karam festival.
Sch Nibin and Sch Jaison were admitted to the hospital 
for a few days, and they are back healthy. This month 
we will be having our examinations, and we request 
your kind prayers.

Vysakh 

ST STANISLAUS COLLEGE, SITAGARHA 
The month of September was very pleasant in 
Sitagarha. On the Thiruvonam day Sch Affin and myself 
made a presentation on Onam as it is celebrated in 
Kerala. Our dean Fr Shyam and Fr Philemon went to 
Thiruvananthapuram Juniorate for the annual juniorate 
staff meet for a week. In their absence we had a course 
on ‘Tribal Spirituality and Life’ by Dr. Agapit Tirkey 
S.J.  Fr Shin and others in the Tertian community are 
having regular classes. They had a 2 day tour last week 
to the places where Fr Constant Leivens, the great 
Chotanagpur missionary, worked and lived. Presently 
they are preparing to go for retreat ministry.  

Dileep Joseph 
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DE NOBILI COLLEGE, PUNE
Ten students from JDV went to Satya Nilayam Chennai 
to present a paper on ‘AI’ for an inter faculty seminar 
“Quest1.0”, and three out of the six from DNC belong to 
Kerala province. Congratulations, Schs Rojas, Savy and 
Anjo. We elected a new coordinator for the province,  
Sch Libin. Thanks Rojas, the previous coordinator for 
your remarkable service. We celebrated the birthday of 
Fr Midhun on 23rd of this month.

Anjo Thomas

NEWS FROM NEPAL
In the month of September we receive occasional 
showers to quell the intense heat. On September 16, we 
celebrated Children’s Day with entertainment, fun and 
games for our dear students. The teachers presented 
a number of songs and dance items to entertain the 
students for the celebration of childhood. The other 
highlight of the month was the annual science and 
art exhibition, which took place on September 27.  
Fr Boniface Tigga SJ, Principal of Moran Memorial 
School, Maheshpur, inaugurated the exhibition. The 
budding scientists and artists of Deonia brought 
forth their inventions and handicrafts with verve and 
enthusiasm. The judges from Mechi Multiple Campus 
evaluated the exhibits and appreciated the endeavour 
of our students. The Feast of the Nativity of Our Lady 
was celebrated with pomp and gaiety, thanks to the 
constructive initiative of Fr Arul, our Superior and 
pastor par excellence. The novena in preparation for the 
feast saw the active participation of the local Catholic 
community. A special ceremony to honour all mothers 
was the highlight of the feast. 

Ivin Tomy

GESU, ROME 
The Gesu community bid goodbye to our final year men 
and warmly welcomed eleven freshers from different 
countries. Gesu organized Mese Arrupe (POP) for the 
second years who spent a month in Spain visiting the 
places which shaped St Ignatius’s spiritual life. Gesu 
organized one-month Pilgrimage for the third years 
to Israel to help them deepen their understanding 
of the Bible with biblical geography. The new comers 
kept themselves busy with their learning of Italian.  
Sch Rephin Kamal attended a short course on mosaic 
art in Rome and went to Cambodia for a month in 
the Jesuit Mission conducting visual-art workshops 
for students in the mission schools. The return of  
Fr Jijimon to Gesu doubled the joy of the community.   

Rephin kamal

SJES 50 YEARS!
SJES (Social Justice and Ecology Secretariat), Rome, is 
completing 50 years in November 2019. We had our 
province level celebration at Christ Hall, Kozhikode 
on September 13-14. This was a golden opportunity 
to make our collaborators familiar with the Universal 
Apostolic Preferences (UAPs) and our Apostolic Plan. On 
the first day, we reviewed our socio-cultural activities 
and social action involvements. The main resources 
persons for the seminar on the second day were  

Mr Civik Chandran, Mrs Chitra, a tribal woman activist 
from Nilambur area and Mr T. Peter, a long time activist 
in the field of fisheries. The seminar was followed by 
cultural programme showcasing the talents of AADI 
and TUDI artists. A group of students from Sneharam 
under the leadership of Scholastic Jenophine, 
presented a mime highlighting the major issues of the 
fishing sector, with a song composed by Fr Benny, 
orchestrated and presented in a video format with the 
help of collaborators. Some distinguished persons who 
have been successfully accompanying the excluded 
communities such as Sr Philomin Mary, Mr T. Peter, 
Frs Mathew Aerthayil, Augustine Paruthipallil, P.T. 
Mathew, Philip Thayil and Sebastian Thengumpallil 
were felicitated during the function. The over-arching 
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theme of our celebration was ‘Walking and Working 
with the Excluded’.
Five of us from JESA, namely Frs Baby Chalil, Antony 
P.S. (CSA) and Benny C. along with two lay collaborators 
participated in the JESA Convention held at Navjivan 
Renewal Centre, New Delhi. Presentations were made 
on various topics related to ‘Justice and Reconciliation’.  
Fr George Pattery, POSA, Smt. Kavita Srivastava, 
a noted social activist, and other resource persons 
shared on the tough challenges on our way ahead, and 
indicated the new trends that can facilitate our efforts. 
As a culmination of these celebrations, a global-level 
SJES Congress is being planned to be held in Rome from 
November 4-8, 2019. About 20 Jesuits and collaborators 
representing South Asia met on 28th in order to plan 
for the SJES Congress.

Benny Chiramel

COURSES & SEMINARS
TWO PROGRAMMES ON IGNATIAN SPIRITUALITY

The Centre for Ignatian Spirituality and Research 
(CISR) at De Nobili, Pune, offers:  

1. Ignatian Principles for Priestly Ministry:
(5th Dec. to 20 Dec. 2019) The two-week program 
aims at offering young Jesuit priests an in-depth 
understanding of specific Ignatian Principles that 
are relevant to their identity as Jesuit priests and 
which will aid them in their priestly ministry.
2. Ignatian Sources:
(5th Jan, 2020 to 15th March, 2020): Ten-week 
program on Ignatian Sources. It is open to Jesuits 
as well as the wider Ignatian family. The program 
ends with an 8 day retreat. 
Contact Fr Francis Pudicherry: francisgerogep@
gmail.com; 8983568946

GONE FOR THEIR REWARD

Fr Alphonsus  Benedict D’Souza (KHM), 			 
	 78/62, on 06.09.2019 in Guwahati.
Fr. Edward  Jeganathan Anthony (MDU) 			 
	 83/62, on 10 .09.2019 in Madurai.
Mrs Thresia Kumbilimoottil (86), elder 			 

	 sister of Fr K.C. Thomas, on 05.09.2019 at 		
	 Kodenchery. 
Mrs Thresiamma Kattithanam (79), maternal aunt of  
	 Fr Baby Mulluparambil, on 23.09.2019. 

HAPPY BIRTHDAY
OCTOBER
01 Babu Paul Kurisinkal
01 Mathew Puthiedom
02 Rosan Roy Periakottil
03 John Molekunnel
04 Varghese Malpan
08 Joseph Chittooparambil
08 Jenophine Joseph
09 Sony Thomas Thazhathel
10 Anto Muringathery
12 Tomson Tom Thattaparambil
13 Christy Sebastian Chalil
15 Adolf Johnson
15 Wilson Mulackal
17 Sheise Porunnakottu
17 Joseph Podimattam 
19 Jose Mathew Vayalilkalapura
20 Anto Dionecius
27 Jose Pulinthanath
27 Prince Panachithara
30 Jacob Pazhanilam
31 Sooraj Kochuparambil
NOVEMBER
06 Thomas Anthraper

IN CHRIST WITH GLORY
OCTOBER
03 (2002) Michael Vendramin
05 (1979) Sebastian Aricatt
05 (2015) Chacko Vandakam
06 (1965) Antony Zearo
07 (1988) Victor de Rozario
08 (1998) Dominic Valiatharayil
11 (1954) Kuruvilla Kathayanatt
18 (2007) Mathew Pothalil
23 (2018) Kurien Kunnumpuram
25 (1982) Mathew Kallarackal 
29 (2008) Myladoor Chandy
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